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What is a relationship? A relationship is not a relationship unless both people are involved. If
you think you are in a relationship with someone but you do not talk to them, it’s probably time
to reevaluate because that is not a relationship. The same goes for our relationship with God.

An example for a relationship is the Trinity. Why? Because there are three personalities unified
as one, which is solidified in Genesis 1:26-28, where it says, “Let us make mankind in our
image.” God is not saying, “Let me do this.” God made it a team effort where He said, “There are
things about the Holy Spirit and about Jesus and about the Father that need to be emphasized in
the humans I am about to create.”

This is really powerful! This means that God is a relational God, and He made us in His image,
which means that He has made us relational. It’s pretty basic, but this is the foundation of it all:
God has made us relational because He is relational. He did not make us needy just for the sake
of it. No, He Himself represents all relationships because He is part of the Trinity where they
need each other. In fact, what I love is that you can look all throughout the Bible and notice
where they lift each other up rather than exalting themselves. This is God: God the Father, God
the Son, and God the Holy Spirit, but rather than exalting themselves, they exalt each other. The
Holy Spirit comes and makes it obvious that Jesus is the Son of God and Jesus talks about how
cool the Holy Spirit is, saying, “He’s better than me! I have to leave and go up to Heaven
because you need Him.” God the Father exalts the Son by raising Him from the dead and tells
the whole world that they need to know Him. In fact, when Jesus died on the cross, the Bible
says that the sun went down, the earth shook, and the veil tore. God is making a statement. When
you look through Scripture, I encourage you to look for those things where you see the parts of
the Trinity are lifting each other up.

Different types of relationships defined in the Bible:

Jesus – our relationship with our God, our Creator, the One in whom everything was created and
for whom everything was created. Our relationship with Jesus is a covenant relationship.
Covenant is more than just making a promise and changing your mind later. When God made a
covenant with man, it didn’t matter what man did. Has God ever broken His covenant? No. The
greatest example I want to give is the example of the new covenant that God gave when Jesus
came to earth. He said, “When you ask for forgiveness, you will be my child for all eternity. You
will have eternal life.” It’s a loaded promise.

When God said “yes” to you, He meant it. He knew what He was saying “yes” to because He can
see in your past, your present, and your future. All those times that you were going to mess up,
God already saw and He already said “yes” to you. God already saw all the things I was going to
do, all the times I was going to turn my back on Him, and all the times I was going to be pouty
and selfish rather than saying “yes” to Him. He still said “yes” to me, and He said “yes” to all of
me. This is how views all of you and all of His children.



He said “yes” to you and it is unconditional. This is what a covenant looks like. It’s not like if
you don’t do this, or if you mess up so many times, then it’s done, God’s out. God doesn’t work
that way. Contracts are man-made things that we have created. God doesn’t operate with
contracts. He operates through covenants.

Hosea 2:19-20
Is God saying that you were going to be all these things [love, mercy, faithfulness, righteousness,
justice], or that He is all these things? I believe that when God is making a promise He is saying,
“I will make covenant with you; I will make you my bride; I will marry you; and I will do it in
this way, in my character.” God cannot change His character! I get so excited about this because
every single person I know changes. We’re people, we change, yet God cannot change. So
whenever He says, “I will marry you in compassion and in faithfulness and in mercy and in
righteousness,” He is saying, “Honey, you got me! I’m not changing and I’m not leaving and I’m
not walking out. I’m not going forget you, and even when you’re not faithful, I’ll be faithful.”
That is the kind of relationship that the Lord has to offer us and He wants to have this with us.
His expectation is not for you to be perfect because He is very much aware that He has made a
covenant with a blemished bride. However, it’s not His desire for us to remain blemished. I want
to remind us that the blood of the Lamb is necessary for us to walk in righteousness. He has
already shed it – we just have to come under it by submitting to Him, by saying “yes” to Him.

So this is the point: Jesus has already said “yes” to you, but our initial “yes” is just the beginning
of many because we can’t see the future. We can’t see God in all His entirety in one moment. No
person has ever been able to see that. In fact, God is so beautiful, amazing, magnificent,
almighty, that in heaven He is surrounded by angels and elders who are constantly shouting and
singing, “Holy, holy, holy is the Lord God Almighty!” They keep saying it! If they are doing that
for all eternity. They are in the throne room of God and I believe that the reason why they are
driven to say it for all eternity is because as they move around Him, they are seeing a new part of
Him that they didn’t see before. So they sing, “Holy are you, God!” Then they go a little further
and sing again, “Holy!” There’s just something new to see. Can you imagine? Can you imagine
being in the throne room? You won’t be quiet! God will move just a little bit and you’re going to
think, “Woah, didn’t know that was there!”

There is so much to discover about God, therefore your “yes” must be a continual one. It is not
one and done. Our relationship with God requires a daily, hourly, minute-by-minute “yes.” That’s
all He asks. He says, “Come with me and we will take one step at a time. Do you think you can
follow me for a minute?” “Yes, Jesus, I think I can do 60 seconds.” “Okay, what about an hour?”
“I think I can follow You for an hour.” “How about a day? That’s all I’m asking. One minute, one
hour, one day at a time.”

This “yes” can progress. Throughout my own life, as I have walked with Him and been around
other believers, I have seen this trend of whenever He pursues you at such a young age and you
have the opportunity to say “yes” to Him, God will eventually speak. In young teen years, that’s
when God starts speaking to some people about calling and purpose, and maybe He does that



because He knows we are young and dumb and we’re going to say “yes” to Him, but it’s more
than that: He wants to prepare us. He doesn’t want you to wait until you’re 60 to say “yes” to
Him. He sees that you will need years of saying “yes” to Him so that when the big moments
come and daunting, intimidating doors open, you will have the strength and the power to say
“yes.” Most importantly, you will have trust in Him. That trust is built by your small “yes.” He
didn’t start by asking me to do missions; He started by asking me to just give Him my current
plans. He doesn’t start by asking people to sell their house; He starts by asking them to give Him
ten percent. Say “yes” to Him in the small things because there are always going to be bigger
“yes” ahead.

The point is that He is worth it. Don’t be weary in the days where you feel like you want God to
challenge you. He is building trust in you in the small things. He has things ahead that are way
bigger than yourself, so just be okay with where you are right now and trust that He knows
where you need to be. Our relationship with God should be the most important thing to us. He
just wants to be close to us. Say “yes” to Him today, and worry about the future later. He wants
your constant and consistent “yes.”

Revelation 19:7
His Church is His bride. That includes you. Are you making yourself ready? This is the most
important relationship on earth. This is eternal. It never ends. Yet we spend so much time getting
ready for all these other things when the question we all need to be challenged with is, how can
you get ready today for your eternity with Him? How will you get ready tonight before you go to
bed? How will you get ready tomorrow? Just take it one day at a time. “His bride has made
herself ready.” It doesn’t say, “His bride has been sitting on her butt. His bride has been getting
pampered.” No, she got herself ready. Our relationship with Jesus should include saying “yes” to
Him and getting ready for our wedding with Him because it is eternal, it is never going to die.

Matthew 7:21-23
A relationship with Jesus is not based on or replaced with how much we do for Him. “Those who
do not do the will of my Father will not enter the Kingdom of heaven.” Then, immediately He
says, “Lord, we cast out demons in Your name, we healed sickness in Your name. Isn’t that
doing? Isn’t that doing the will of my Father?” This is showing that His ultimate will, His most
important mandate is for us to have relationship with Him. You were not created to do. You were
created to have a relationship with Him. If you want to be in the will of your Father, then do a
relationship with Him. It requires effort. It isn’t just ministering, giving prophetic words, healing,
etc. It involves communication, devotion, and sacrifice.

Ultimately, to have a relationship is to know and to be known. God created you to know Him.
Once my relationship with Jesus got real and He started pursuing my heart, I remember
constantly saying to Him, “God, I know you have called me into ministry and I want details! I
want to know! Do you want me to be a pastor? A missionary? A worship leader?” I was focused
on all these things, these titles, and every single time, consistently, He kept saying, “I really want



you to know me. Would you just sit down for a minute?” He still says this to me even today as I
am walking in His path for me.

Your purpose is to know Him. Your purpose is to pursue Him. If you don’t know Him, then
you’ve missed it. You’re not in His will or doing His will, and He wants to spend eternity with
you. He loves you, He has said “yes” to you, but if you want to spend eternity with Him, you
have to pursue Him back. A relationship involves pursuit and sacrifice, which is to deny other
people, other things, in order to have more of Him.

Everything else revolves around this relationship. Jesus wants to be at the very center of our jobs,
responsibilities, other relationships. Sometimes we trade Him out, allowing Him to be at the
center sometimes but not all times. We put something or someone else in the center and it simply
does not work. Everything must revolve around Him. He will wait until we are ready, but
everything will revolve around Him.

Family – You cannot control who your family is, but I believe that we do not end up in our
families by accident because God’s design, as we see in Scripture, is to use family members to
shape us, or to use us to shape them. God will ask us to do certain things because He wants to
shape the faith of our families. He put you in your family so that you could make an impact on
them, or so they could make an impact on you.

God can redeem anything, even the things that family has said that they shouldn’t have said;
even the things that they did that they shouldn’t have done; even the times they should have been
there but weren’t; all the times they walked out when they were supposed to be there. God can
use that to shape you in a good way, so that you become the person you were meant to be and
you have the relationships with your future spouse and family that He wants you to have.

Future Spouse – This is also a covenant relationship, not a contract. Matthew 19:5
God can emotionally and spiritually unify a couple in marriage. I have noticed that during [Seth
and my] time of dating, the enemy was working really hard because he saw that great things
happen for glory of God when two become one. I want to emphasize that even if you never get
married, God can still do great things. My prayer, though, was, “God, I want to be married, but
only if us being together will bring you more glory than us being apart.” This isn’t necessarily
God’s plan for every single person on earth (look at Paul, who did so much for the Kingdom as a
single man). Whether you remain single or enter into a covenant relationship with a spouse, you
can bring glory to the Father.

Matthew 22:30
We must see that marriage is not eternal. This was in response to Pharisees who were trying to
trap Jesus. He emphasized that heaven isn’t about who you are with when you get there. Heaven
is about being united with our Creator and the One who loves us the most, the One who died for
us, the One who wants an eternal relationship. We were created for an eternal relationship with
Him, not with our spouse.



God desires marriage to be a unification between a man and a woman. He desires that the
marriage would become a home of intimacy for people who need it – the orphans, the widows,
those who recognize that they have ungodly desires. They need a place of trust and intimacy.
Intimacy is to know and to be known – it isn’t just about sex. When you are known, you are
loved. When you let yourself be known, you are letting yourself be loved. We can’t really love
someone unless we know them, and everybody craves to be loved. We get to know people better
in our homes than in a church service. One awesome thing about being married is the ability to
open up our home and offer a mom’s voice and a dad’s voice.

Marriage isn’t the ultimate end goal, the best happiness, or the way to salvation. Salvation should
be the end goal. If you want to get married and it’s God’s will, it will be great! And you can open
up your home to others. Don’t just keep it to yourself to find your happiness because that should
never be the end goal.

Friends – “Be devoted to one another in love.” Romans 12:10
These are really good instructions for how to view people. Honor each other, take care of each
other. Another passage talks about hospitality and how we shouldn’t be slow to welcome people
into our homes and our lives.

1 Samuel 18:2 This is a beautiful picture of friendship. David is the hero, but Jonathan was the
one who had the right to the throne. He was the heir, yet he loved David so much. Their
friendship was pure and selfless. Jonathan recognized David’s anointing and knew that he was to
have the throne. They were willing to die for each other. When Jonathan began to see that Saul
was going crazy, he began to take David’s side over his own dad’s. This friendship was God’s
will. If you don’t have these friendships, pray for them! God will do it.

Some people say that due to their past or their personality – maybe you have lost trust in others –
use this excuse to say that they are not relational. Some really think that they don’t need people.
But that is definitely not true! Many leaders have the mentality that while they are needed by
others, they do not need others. As one called to ministry, it is not just things you need. Yes, you
will need training, resources, education, and more, but you also need people.

It is a strong temptation as leaders to think that we are constantly reaching out to the people
under our leadership that we don’t need to reach out to others when we are in need. We think we
will be a burden, but you don’t feel like others are burdens to you when they need you. So others
won’t view you as a burden.

This requires humbling ourselves. Why do we need people? Because God said so! Genesis 2:18
Everything before Genesis 2 was good, but then there was only one person. God knew that Adam
would need a second person. He isn’t just talking about man and wife, but about all human
relationships. The second reason we need people is because wisdom says it: Ecclesiastes 4:9-10
The third reasons that we need people is because psychology says it: John 15:2 God doesn’t just
want fruit, he expects fruit. He expects to see the fruit of our labor, fruit in the body of Christ,



fruit in ministry, fruit in your personal life. According to Dr. Townsen, there are different types
of fruit: personal (behavior, thought life, emotions), people (vulnerability and the capacity to
solve relational problems), and performance (mission, career, finances, service)

“To the extent that we receive the right nutrients, we bear the right fruit in life, so instead of
yelling at the fruit because we’re dissatisfied with it, help yourself and those you live/work with
to dig deep and identify what is needed and take in the proper elements of growth.” What this
means is that we need nutrients to grow and produce fruits, but these nutrients don’t just come
from quality time with the Lord; they also come from quality time with people. If I isolate
myself, I may become bound by the enemy and stop all fruit. People provide the nutrients that
the soil of our hearts and minds need in order to produce the fruit that God is expecting.

God wants us to have the types of intimacy where we can physically hug each other when we
need it. God created physical touch, words of affirmation, comfort, and other types of nutrients
that we need. We only receive real comfort, real feedback, when we are in relationship with
others. We cannot provide these things on our own.

Now that we see that people and healthy relationships are God’s design – they are not only good,
but necessary – we need to evaluate our personal relationship statuses. Ask God for clarity in His
expectations for you in your relationships. If there are unhealthy relationships, it could be
because of you and you need to do something about it.

What does a healthy and unhealthy relationship look like?
Future Spouse – Stare at God. Learn to stare at God and not your boyfriend/spouse. Focusing on
the other person or yourself will lead to pettiness. But focusing on God and His mission allows
small things to dissipate quickly. The relationship is healthiest when each party has the fear of
the Lord, which is not conjured up but is the result of time with God. It leads to a holy fear, a
reverence for God, which leads for clear eyes to see your partner through the right lens. This
helps expectations to stay healthy. When I’m not staring at God, then I begin to expect my
spouse to give me what only God can give me. This is idolizing my husband, setting himself up
to fail, and setting myself up to be crushed. You protect yourself and your significant other from
unnecessary heartache and discontentment when you keep your eyes on God. When I stare at
God, I am convicted about my own issues so that I am more gracious with my significant other.
A healthy relationship is going to happen more likely when you are both focused on His mission.
When we are doing ministry together with the same mission (to see His name known and His
glory revealed), then things just get better and healthier.

1 Samuel 5:2-5 Idols cannot stand in the presence of God. Idolizing a relationship or the
relationship you don’t yet have is just as bad. Take it into the presence of God. You can’t get rid
of it, but God can crush it to pieces. Then, you will be set back on track for healthy relationships
with people.



Family – It’s with family where we have to be guarded against defenses. Story of Cain and Abel:
Abel’s sacrifice was accepted by God, but Cain’s wasn’t so he killed Abel. You can destroy other
people’s future by your own jealousy. In fact, I have noticed that the people closest to us are
usually the ones who can hurt us the most. This is why we should be guarded against defense. A
good example of this is Joseph and his brothers (Genesis 50). When Joseph made it to the throne,
to his God-given purpose and promise, they came to him for help and Joseph forgave them. He
probably forgave him years before they ever came to him. God dealt with Joseph’s heart long
before he entered the throne.

It’s especially easy to hold grudges against your siblings. Genesis 33 Jacob stole his brother’s
birthright and blessing. It’s amazing to see that as Jacob ran away, God forced Jacob to face the
person and situation that he had been running from. God brings everything back full circle
because you were placed inside your family for a reason. Jacob approaches Esau and Esau
welcomed Jacob with open arms. This is a beautiful picture of reconciliation. Reconcile
situations with your family if it’s possible. Don’t let your prayers or your worship be affected
because of your offenses. Don’t let your purpose be demolished or sabotaged because you
haven’t faced an issue that has been sitting for a while.

Not only can family hurt you, but you can also hurt your family by your obedience. “If we obey
God, it’s going to cost other people more than it costs us. This is where the pain begins. We
could prevent the suffering, but not if we’re obedient to God. We must let the cost be paid.” (My
Utmost for His Highest) I recognize how true it is that my parents suffer more for my obedience
to leave home than I do. You have to understand that when you obey God, it will hurt other
people more than it hurts you. God’s will is not just for you to make sacrifices; it was also His
will to have your family make sacrifices because suffering produces endurance, which produces
character, which produces hope. God’s desire is for your family to grow in understanding of how
wonderful God is. Sometimes we put our hope in a family situation, but when we follow God
their joy cannot be found in us anymore. But our obedience to God will also be for their eternal
benefit.

Know these realities are strong probabilities, we must be careful to constantly surrender all of
these people who we are bonded with. Surrendering our blood relatives can be hard, but we do
this so that we can remain obedient. It’s very tempting to put family before God. One way we do
this is to put out some conditions, saying, “I’ll do anything that’s hard for me, but I won’t do it if
it’s hard for my family.” That’s not obedience. That’s a form of idolatry.

One reason why God calls us to surrender our family is because He wants to teach us how to let
go of control. He will put us in situations where we cannot fix them, even by separating us by
thousands of miles, if necessary. He wants to work and you might be in the way.

Friends – Friends can be a broad term that we use to lump in all the people that we spend any
time with, when really there are different levels or spheres of friendship. I want to use Jesus as
our example. Jesus was obviously called to a mission and He needed friends. Picture a circle:



Jesus is the person in the middle. On the outside, He had his thousands or hundreds – the masses.
These are the people who sought Jesus, but were more like fans. He didn’t turn them away, but
He didn’t let them in on everything. The next sphere is the 70, the larger group who is kind of
like a church body. They wanted to hear more about what He wanted to say, but He wasn’t trying
to keep them around. He was constantly challenging them. Then, there were the 12 disciples.
These were Jesus’ closest friends. I guarantee you they joked together, napped together, had fun
together. They asked Him questions and He answered them. In a moment of suffering, He said to
them, “Come pray with me. Please stay awake. I need you.” These are the people who He let in
and shared His needs and purposes and dreams with.

You don’t have to share everything with everybody, but you need a smaller group to call friends
who can share the deep parts of your heart with. Then, there were the 3: Peter, James, and John.
Jesus chose to be intimate with them – to know and be known. He pulled them up to the
mountain of transfiguration and He let them see Himself in all His glory. He was really honest
with them. He rebuked them when necessary. He let them know His needs and see Himself as He
truly is.

Who are your three? It doesn’t have to be exactly three – the number could be four, the number
could be two, but it cannot be just one because being intimate with only one person is robbing
you of nutrients. One person cannot give you everything because not one person carries
everything. It’s also going to wear that person out. The challenge is this: if you only have one,
you need to find another. It may not need to be more than five, though. Five is a lot for an inner
circle. Somewhere between two and five is a good, close-knit circle. They should know you and
be able to give you comfort, feedback, and a listening ear. If you are not able to share your needs
with anyone other than just one person, ask for Jesus to help you. It isn’t easy. It requires letting
down our pride, but we must do this for the sake of growth and fruit in our lives.

Who are your 12? This is the group of people you can just hang out with, talk about the Bible,
joke with. This is family. When Jesus was with His disciples, His family was trying to pull Him
away. He was able to see what was really happening, then He told them, “I can’t come, I am with
my family because my family are the ones who do the will of my Father.” Jesus is recognizing
His disciples as His fellow partners in ministry, His family.

Who are your 70? What body are you connected to?

Who are your followers, the thousands or hundreds? Who are you influencing? School, work,
etc.

Boundaries – This is your capacity to know what is or is not yours to own or take care of. We
have only so much time, energy, and resources, so we need to know what to say “yes” to and
what to say “no” to. People who have a healthy capacity in the area of boundaries are able to
guard their hearts, values, thoughts, feelings, and choices. Otherwise, you will become a
codependent or an enabler. Take some time and ask God what kind of boundaries He wants you



to set, especially when you are tired or drained of certain relationships. Ask God and He will
help you, and seek godly counsel when needed.

When you know who your 3, 12, 70, and 100s are, you will know what boundaries to set. For
example, do I need to share my heart’s deepest fears and dreams with all of social media? Not
necessarily. Should I sit and converse with every single person in my 70 No. But I should have
more than one person to confide in.

Confrontation – This is facing another person with a reality alongside an appeal or warning to
change. Sometimes the best option in a situation is confrontation, and it can be healing and
transformative. It’s never enjoyable. They must know that they are being confronted because we
care about them, that we are for them. We are not necessarily for the actions, but we are for them
as people. We want to see them succeed. We want to see the relationship produce fruit. When
confronting, they must hear what they did wrong. Don’t bait it in compliments so much that they
don’t understand what you’re asking of them. Get specific. Be prepared to give an example.
However, the outcome of confrontation is always good because it brings about success or
flourishing.

When you know what God’s purposes are for each relationship in your life, you will avoid
unnecessary hurt because there won’t be expectations there that were unrealistic. God doesn’t
give expectations that can’t be met, but we do all the time. So bathe every relationship is prayer.




